	MINUTE NUMBERS 86 - 89 



Minutes of Housing Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 8 June 2006 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor J Holgate (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Community Services, Housing Manager, Housing 
Strategy Officer

Also in attendance: Councillor J B Hill.

77
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Berryman and Ross. 

78
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 March 2006 were approved as a correct record subject to the name of Councillor Ranson being added to the apologies list.

79
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

Councillor Croasdale declared a personal interest in Item 12 on the Agenda.

80
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

81
REPAIR AND IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME 2006-2007

The Director of Community Services submitted a report reminding members that at their last meeting they had decided to scale down the repair and improvement programme for 2006-2007 by removing all bathrooms from the programme and reducing the kitchen programme by 70% together with other elements that officers advised could removed from the programme without having a detrimental impact on health and safety issues.  In accordance with that decision the boiler replacement, painting, window replacement, roofing, joinery and other catch up works programme would all go ahead in accordance with the stock condition information and as reported to Committee in March 2006.

Bathrooms would be removed from the programme, replacement door programme would be cut by 50% and work to chimneys, repointing of walls, damp proof course work and repairs to rainwater gutters had all been removed.  Essential repairs to these items would be undertaken from the day-to-day maintenance budget.

The biggest change to the programme was in respect of kitchens.  The initial programme based on stock condition information had required replacement of 161 kitchens and it was necessary to reduce this figure to 70 to bring the total programme within budget.  All the kitchens had been rated at a score of 1 to 5 with 1 being very poor and 5 being good condition.  It was recommended that all kitchens with a priority rating of 3 or more should be removed from the scheme and that Towneley House, Longridge should also be removed from the programme on the basis that the scheme required remodelling and that undertaking the renewal of kitchens in these circumstances did not make good business sense.

RESOLVED:
That the revised Repair and Improvement Programme 2006-2007 as set out in the report of the Housing Manager and subject to the omission of kitchens with a priority rating of 3 or more and those at Towneley House, Longridge be approved.

82
EMPTY PROPERTIES  TO BE TARGETED UNDER THE HOUSING ACT 2004

The Chief Executive submitted a report informing Members on the progress made in bringing empty properties back into use.  Also included in the report was a list of properties which he recommended should be targeted using the new tools introduced under the Housing Act 2004.  It was suggested that the owners of these properties should be notified of the change in legislation and the powers now available to the Local Authority.  The options available to them would be identified including the various grant initiatives and the tenure options.

Members expressed concern that the new legislation did not enable the Council to access more finance to allow works to be carried out by the owners and that the Council’s grant allocation for 2006-07 had already been spent.  

Councillor Hill requested permission from Committee to speak. This was approved.  He stressed the importance of continued threat of the use of compulsory purchase orders to bring these properties back into use and suggested that Committee should not totally abandon this legislation in favour of the new legislation set out in the Housing Act 2004.  

RESOLVED:
That the list of properties recommended by the Housing Manager be targeted using the new tools provided under the Housing Act 2004 and that the owners be informed that as a last resort the Council would continue to use compulsory purchase orders.    

83

proposals for amendments to the current private sector 


grant policy

The Chief Executive submitted a report requesting Committee to consider a complete review of the current Private Sector Grant Policy in order to reflect the changes introduced under the Housing Act 2004 and to introduce a private finance into the private sector renewal by replacing grants with equity release loans.  It was proposed that instead of giving grant aid the equivalent amount of money would be paid as a loan secured by a legal charge against the value of the home owner’s property.  No interest would be paid on the equity stake instead the loan would be linked to the percentage of the property sales.  As the value of the property grew so the equity stake would grow and on the sale of the property the money would be recycled into further loans.

Following discussions with neighbouring authorities and information given out at a recent Northern Consortium Housing Conference, further discussions had ensued with the West Pennine Housing Association who were prepared to work with the Council in this scheme.  Pendle Borough Council had also been approached to consider working in partnership and sharing the cost of the service.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee agree to proceed with investigating the replacement of grant aid with loans and the Housing Manager be requested to report back with proposals for a Service Level Agreement with the West Pennine Housing Association;

2.
all new grant enquiries be informed that the Council is in the process of replacing grant with equity release product;

3.
all future grant work should include defects identified under the Housing Health and Safety Rating System;

4.
the Council consider entering into a partnership with Pendle to appoint a dedicated coordinator to process applications;  and

5.
the Council continue to provide grant assistance for the development of the private rented sector. (Landlord/tenant grants)

84
RIBBLE VALLEY HOME BUY AND HOUSING CORPORATION ALLOCATIONS – UPDATE

The Director of Community Services submitted a report updating the information relating to the Ribble Valley Home Buy and also informing Members of the Housing Corporations allocations for 2006-2007.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

85
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Director of Community Services submitted for Committee’s information a report which was to be considered at the Policy and Finance Committee at their meeting on 13 June 2006.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

86
GENERAL REPORT – DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES


The Director of Community Services submitted a report outlining the progress of various schemes being undertaken and the housing performance on the best value indicators. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

87
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following items of business be an Exempt Information Under Categories 1 and 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

88

OPTIONS APPRAISAL – BEACON VILLAS, LONGRIDGE

Further to the meeting of Committee held on 19 January 2006, the Director of Community Services submitted a report setting out details of an Options Appraisal which had been carried out regarding the future of Beacon Villas, Longridge.

The Council had been contacted by a Housing Association who were prepared to purchase the property with a Housing Corporation grant and lease two units back to the Council for homelessness purposes.  The Housing Manager felt that this would be an ideal option for the Council to adopt. 

RESOLVED:
 That the report be noted and the proposal submitted by the Housing Association be pursued. 

89
APPROVALS OF RENOVATION GRANTS, DISABLED FACILITIES GRANTS AND MINOR WORKS GRANTS

The Director of Community Services submitted details of one renovation grant, six disabled persons grants and three minor works grants which have been approved in accordance with the Council’s Improvement Grant Polciy.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.23pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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